

EPA 550/9-82-334

E

ANALYSIS AND CONTROL OF

MECHANICAL NOISE IN

INTERNAL COMBUSTION ENGINES



JULY 1982

FINAL REPORT

CONTRACT NO. 68-01-4737

N-96-01 II-A-206

Document is available to the public in limited quantities from the National Technical Information Service, Springfield, VA 22151.

 \bigcirc

以上に見た

سيدفع فسيهودني التجرف ويهجون والاربيط والمط

instant the South pitch of

EPA 550/9-82-334

í

ŝ

ί

 \square

ANALYSIS AND CONTROL OF

MECHANICAL NOISE IN

INTERNAL COMBUSTION ENGINES

JULY 1982

FINAL REPORT

Natan E. Parsons Richard G. DeJong Jerome E. Manning

Prepared for

Office of Noise Abatement U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Washington, D.C. 20460

Contract No. 68-01-4737

Cambridge Collaborative, Inc. Kendall Square Cambridge, Massachusetts 02142

The second s

الأوريا والمكار ماست فالمقالمات والمهجم ومستمينا والمحاصر والرامح المنيب

والمراجع والمعصيف العاريفية المعار ومعر ومعاولات والمراجع ومؤلو ويتكر عمور ومريط المناع عالى والماعلان فالمعتقان والمحافظ

Disclaimer Statement

This report has been reviewed by the Office of Noise Abatement, EPA, and approved for publication. Approval does not signify that the contents necessarily reflect the views and policies of the Environmental Protection Agency, nor does mention of trade names or commercial products constitute endorsement or recommendation for use.

Cambridge Collaborative, Inc., the contractor, is responsible for the facts, the accuracy of the data, the analysis, and the views presented in this report. Neither the official views or policies of the Environmental Protection Agency, the sponsor, nor those of the Cummins Engine Company, the Detroit Diesel Allison Division of General Motors, nor the John Deere Company, who consulted in the work, are expressed in this report. With this disclaimer, PERMISSION IS GRANTED TO REPRODUCE THIS MATERIAL WITHOUT FURTHER CLEARANCE.

والمراجع والمحارب المتعمدين فالعنو وكالمن

Preface

The work reported herein has been performed by Cambridge Collaborative, Inc. under Contract No. 68-01-4737 from the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Office of Noise Abatement. Detailed reports covering specific phases of this work have been previously published (see EPA 550/9-82-335 and EPA-550/9-82-336). The authors wish to acknowledge the Massachusetts Institute of Technology which served as a subcontractor on the project, the Cummins Engine Company, the Detroit Diesel Allison Division of General Motors Corporation, and the John Deere Company. The cooperation and assistance of these organizations has been an essential ingredient to this project.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
I.	INTRODUCTION	1
II.	BASIC THEORY OF VIBRATION TRANSMISSION AND CONTROL IN DIESEL ENGINES	3
	2.1 Basic Theory of Vibration Transmission	3
	2.2 Principles in Noise Control of Diesel Engines	7
III.	TRANSFER PATH ANALYSIS	11
	3.1 Measurement of Vibration Transmission Paths	11
	3.2 Modeling the Vibration Transmission Paths	16
	3.3 Constructing the Complete Transmission Path	20
	3.4 Combustion Pressure Transmission	22
	3.5 Vibration Transmission to Covers and Shields	25
	3.6 Conclusions	30
IV.	SUMMARY OF WORK ON TWO GASOLINE ENGINES	32
۷.	SUMMARY OF WORK ON THE JOHN DEERE 4219D ENGINE	38
VI.	SUMMARY OF WORK ON DDA 6-71 AND 6V-71 ENGINES	41
VII.	SUMMARY OF VERIFICATION WORK ON THE CAMARO ENGINE WITH TRANSMISSION	46
VIII.	SUMMARY OF VERIFICATION WORK ON THE JOHN DEERE	48

 $i \sim$

يحريها للماديو يحريها فتعريبان وتحفظا والرد والمتاركين بكل

TABLE OF CONTENTS (cont.)

		Page
IX.	SUMMARY OF WORK ON THE DDA 6V-92TTA ENGINE	55
	9.1 Analysis of Engine Noise Sources	56
	9.2 Evaluation of Tight-Fit Pistons	62
	9.3 Development of a Modified Cylinder Liner Design	65
	9.4 Evaluation of the Modified Cylinder Liner Design	67
	9.5 Conclusions	72
x.	SUMMARY OF WORK ON THE CUMMINS NTC-350 ENGINE	73
XI.	CONCLUSIONS	81
XII	. REFERENCES	82

Second Second

vi

د مېر د د د مېرد د د دو ور مېرونه د د به وېونه او د به وېونه او د د د تورې د وېونه مېرو کې ور د

A MARK AND A MARK AND A MARK AND A

ار در این این کار این این کار می کارد این این کار با این کار با این میکند. این این کار با این کار این این میکند مرکز این

LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS

Figu	re	Page
1.	Instrumentation for Mobility Measurements	12
2.	Typical Force Impulse Used to Excite Vibration in Engine Structures: a) Time History, b) Frequency Spectrum	12
3.	Measured Transfer Mobility of Piston from Top Surface to Big End	14
4.	Measured Drive Point Mobility of Piston Top	14
5.	Measured Transfer Mobility of Crankshaft from Pin #2 to Journal #2	15
6.	Measured Transfer Mobility of Oil Pan from Flange to Surface Point	15
7.	Comparison of Measured and Predicted Transfer Mobility of Piston	18
8.	Comparison of Measured and Predicted Transfer Mobility of Crankshaft	18
9.	Comparison of Measured and Predicted Mode Shapes of Crankshaft	19
10.	Comparison of Measured and Predicted Transfer Mobility of Oil Pan	19
11.	Model Definition of Forces and Responses	21
12.	Comparison of Measured and Predicted Change in Vibra- tion Transfer from Piston Top to Block Side Walls	21
13.	Comparison of Measured Drive Point Mobilities of Engine Block Side and Block Side Shielded with Foam Backing	28
14.	Noise Emission vs. Speed at 3 Load Conditions: a) Camaro Engine, b) Vega Engine	34
15.	Noise Source Ranking of Camaro Engine	35
16.	Noise Source Ranking of Vega Engine	35
17.	A Comparison of Noise Emission at 3000 RPM, 3 Load Conditions, of Camaro and Vega Engines	37
18.	Noise Source Ranking of the 4219D John Deere Engine	40

 \bigcirc

vii

مرتبا والمرتجم والمرابع المراجع والمعتقد ومرتبع متروي فتراجع والمتقيرة والمتعاد

سياد واوقا فالمشوود وفراو المناهم

والمراقع فبالإستان ومستقربا وماماه فستستعد والمتعاصين مستعملات والمستعملات والمتعادين

LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS (cont.)

Figure		Page
19.	Overall Noise Spectra at 2100 RPM, 3 Load Conditions: a) 6V-71 Engine, b) 6-71 Engine	43
20.	Noise Source Ranking of 6V-71 Engine	45
21.	Noise Source Ranking of 6-71 Engine	45
22.	Schematic of Running Engine Data Acquisition System	49
23.	Schematic of Injection Control Mechanism	49
24.	Measurement Signals with All 4 Cylinders Firing (1500 RPM, 25% Load)	51
25.	Measurement Signals with Only Cylinders #1 and #4 Firing (1500 RPM, 25% Load)	51
26.	Comparison of Measured and Predicted Transfer Mobilities: a) from Cylinder #4 Combustion Force to the #4 Big End Vibration Velocity.	
	 b) Cylinder #4 Combustion Force to the #4 Main Bearing Cap Vibration Velocity 	53
27.	A Summary of the Combustion Source Model and Block Vibration for the 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM	58
28.	A Summary of Piston Slap Source Model and Block Vibration for the 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM	60
29.	A Summary of the Injector Source Model and Block Vibration for the 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM	61
30.	A Comparison of the Measured Sound Power Level with Those Predicted by the Noise Generation Model of the 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM, Full Load	63
31.	A Typical Design of a Resilient Cam Bearing	63
32.	A Comparison of the Estimated Piston Slap Force Spectra for Standard and Tight-Fit Pistons in the 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM, Full Load	66
33.	A Comparison of the Measured Sound Power Level of the First Prototype Engine with Those Predicted by the Noise Generation Models and Measured with the Standard 6V-92TTA at 1950 RPM, Full Load	66
34.	 a) Standard Liner Design, b) Modified Liner Design, c) Vibration Response of Engine Block at Point of Liner Attachment 	68

en en la construction de la secondario de l

المصمعهم وماديا والالالية العياف والعامي والحرا ويتترو بالمعقوة

حمدية بحاضرت والرابية ألها فأفاحه وكا

LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS (cont.)

Figu	re	Page
35.	A Comparison of the Measured Vibration Response of the Cylinder Liner and Block for the Standard and Modified Liner Designs in the 6V-92TTA Engine	69
36.	A Comparison of the Measured Cylinder Liner Vibration Levels for the Standard and Modified Liner Designs in the 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM, Full Load	69
37.	A Comparison of the Measured Sound Power Levels of the Second Prototype Engine with Those Predicted by the Noise Generation Models and Those Measured with the Standard 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM, Full Load	71
38.	a) NTC-350 Noise Spectra at 2100 RPM, 2 Load	
	b) NTC-350 Noise Spectra at 100% Load, 3 Speed Conditions	74
39.	a) NTC-350 Measured Cylinder Pressure b) NTC-350 Piston Slap Inferred Force	76
40.	a) Comparison of Vibration Transmission from Combus- tion with Overall Vibration on NTC-350 Engine at 2100 RPM, Full Load	
	 b) Piston Slap Vibration Levels vs. Measured Block Vibration Levels on NTC-350 Engine at 2100 RPM, Full Load 	
	 c) Injector Vibration Levels to Lower Left Block vs. Measured Vibration Levels on NTC-350 Engine at 2100 RPM, Full Load 	77
41.	Contribution of Sources to Overall A-Weighted Truck Sound Power Levels on NTC-350 Engine at 2100 RPM, Full Load	78
42.	Lower "In-Truck" Sound Power Levels vs. Total Measured Sound Power Levels on NTC-350 Engine at 2100 RPM, Full Load	78
43.	Modified Liner Schematic	79
44.	Transfer Mobilities of Piston Slap Force to Block Vibration with New Liner Attachment on NTC-350 Engine	79
45.	Injector Rocker Isolation Schematic	79

.

بمربدي فالارتيار ودارك المطروبين الاقرام المرتمان

ور مداده ده

بالمراجعة والمراجعة المراجعين المحاصر والمراجع والمراجع والمحافظ والمحتم وكالمواصف وأسأعوا وتتبعوا أواجع والمحافظ والتعوينا فالمحاف

LIST OF TABLES

Table		Page
1.	Source Identification of a 6-Cylinder Diesel Engine	27
2.	Summary of the Contributions of the Internal Noise Sources to the Overall Sound Power Level of the DDA 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM, Full Load	64

х

÷....

والمستعمر والمراجع والمستعاد فموجوها الارتباط والمراجع والمألية

 \bigcirc

01.01.11

I. INTRODUCTION

During the period from December, 1977 to June, 1982 Cambridge Collaborative, Inc. performed an engineering study for the Environmental Protection Agency (Contract No. 68-01-4737) to demonstrate methods of noise control for internal combustion engines. The program was carried out in two major phases. The goal of the first phase was to understand in depth the process of mechanical noise generation within an internal combustion engine through the development, usage, and verification of a modeling technique called transfer path analysis. This technique made it possible to evaluate the transmission of vibrational energy from the various mechanical excitation sources, such as combustion and piston slap, to the external radiating surfaces of the engine.

The goal of the second phase of the program was to utilize transfer path analysis to determine what changes could be made within an engine structure to yield a significant overall noise reduction without incurring penalties in other engine parameters such as fuel economy, emission, weight, and durability. Two demonstration engines were constructed to demonstrate the reduction of in-truck noise.

In the performance of the program Cambridge Collaborative studied and tested seven different engines. Under the first phase, five engines were tested in seven configurations. In the second phase two engines were redesigned and tested. The test engines were the following:

Phase I

- a. 4-cylinder gasoline engine for a passenger car
- b. 6-cylinder gasoline engine for a passenger car
- c. 4-cylinder diesel engine for construction and farming equipment
- d. 6-cylinder, in-line configuration diesel engine for construction equipment and trucks
- e. 6-cylinder, vee configuration diesel engine for construction equipment and trucks

يې د بېږې ... او د ايند د بې مېرې د د بې وې د د دې ورد د دې مېر مېرو و ژوا ويې شمېلې ورو ورلوې و مېرې يو مېرې و مېرې د د د د

Phase II

- a. 6-cylinder vee configuration diesel engine for truck classes 6-7
- b. 6-cylinder in-line configuration diesel engine for truck classes 6-7

This final report summarizes the work that was performed on all of the engines and the various results that were derived. The report is organized according to the outline below:

- A. Discussion of theory of vibration transmission and control in diesel engines
- B. Description of transfer path analysis
- C. Summary of work on two gasoline engines
- D. Summary of work on the John Deere 4219D engine
- E. Summary of work on DDA 6-71 and 6V-71 engines
- F. Summary of verification work on the Camaro engine with transmission
- G. Summary of verification work on the John Deere 4219D engine
- H. Summary of work on the DDA 6V-92TTA engine
- I. Summary of work on the Cummins NTC-350 engine
- J. Conclusions.

()

II. BASIC THEORY OF VIBRATION TRANSMISSION AND CONTROL IN DIESEL ENGINES

2.1 Basic Theory of Vibration Transmission

Within a diesel engine there are three major noise sources: exhaust, intake, and mechanical noise. The first two noise sources can be controlled through the use of various mufflers and chamber resonators. The noise reductions achievable through the use of such devices appear satisfactory at the present time. This is not the case for mechanical noise, however, since methods to control mechanical noise are complex and highly dependent on other engine parameters. Mechanical noise, which is radiated by the external surfaces of the engine, is excited by a number of different mechanisms such as combustion, piston slap, gear mesh, injection apparatus, and other mechanical impacts within the engine. The relative order of importance of these mechanisms and their contribution to overall mechanical noise is dependent upon the parameters listed below:

- the configuration of the diesel engine (in-line, vee, opposed piston, etc.);
- 2. the type of combustion process (2-stroke, 4-stroke);
- 3. the type of combustion chamber (pre-chamber, single chamber, fast swirl, low swirl);
- the type of injection apparatus utilized (unit injector, pump and nozzle type injection, pressure time system);
- 5. the injection pressures;
- 6. the ratio of bore to stroke of the piston;

- the piston to liner clearance and piston to liner expansion rates;
- 8. the type of gears used (straight out, helical, tapered helical, and double helical);
- 9. the type of material used for the engine construction;
- whether the engine is turbocharged or naturally aspirated.

It is generally recognized that in direct injection, 4-stroke, naturally aspirated, conventional diesel engines, combustion and piston slap are considered to be the major noise sources [1]. These mechanisms generate forces containing substantial amounts of energy in the frequency range from 500 to 3000 Hz. This frequency range is one to which the human ear is highly sensitive, and it is also a frequency range in which the external radiating surfaces of the engine block generally radiate efficiently.

The reason why both the combustion forces and piston slap generate forces at this particular frequency range can be attributed to separate mechanisms. In the case of the combustion system, when there is injection directly into the combustion chamber with relatively high injection pressures (10 to 17 kpsi), the process of combustion occurs at a relatively rapid rate in time. This in turn generates forces with high frequency content. The need for the rapid combustion process stems from the relationship that exists between the duration of combustion and the fuel consumption of the engine. In general, the faster the combustion process, the more efficiently the fuel is burned, which in turn leads to better fuel consumption. This is in contrast to a slow rate of pressure rise in the combustion chamber which would be preferable from a noise point of view.

The mechanism that generates the high frequency components in the spectra of piston slap is the impact between two solid bodies of the piston and the liner. The shape and level of the frequency spectrum generated during the impact is controlled by three factors: (a) the engine speed, (b) the mass of the piston, and (c) the local stiffness of both the piston and liner at the point of impact. The magnitude of the impact is also controlled by several factors: (a) the piston mass and location of the center of gravity, (b) the local stiffness of the piston and liner which is associated with the geometry and material of these elements, (c) the clearance between the piston and liner, and (d) the local damping of the piston-liner interaction.

It should be emphasized that the clearance between the piston and liner has a dominating effect. For example, for two identical systems of piston and liner having different gaps, the magnitude of the impact will be higher for the larger piston to liner clearance. This can be expressed in the following mathematical expression for the momentum of the impact:

12

momentum = Mpiston × Vimpact

 $v_{\text{impact}} = \frac{c}{2} \left(\frac{6d}{c}\right)^{2/3}$

c = a constant d = piston to liner clearance M_{piston} = mass of the piston V_{impact} = velocity of piston at impact

Based on this mechanical expression it is evident that from a noise point of view it would be preferable to have as small a liner to piston clearance as possible. From the point of view of engine endurance requirements and wear rates of piston rings and liners, however, it is preferable to have larger piston to liner gaps. As a result of the requirement for larger piston to liner clearances and the shortest duration of combustion from an engine performance standpoint, it is evident that the control of these noise sources is very complex and highly dependent on other engine criteria. In certain cases such as those described above, these other engine criteria can oppose noise requirements.

The forces that are generated internally within the engine structure are transmitted through various engine components to the external surfaces which vibrate and radiate noise. The transmission of vibrational energy is a relatively complex process where for one given excitation source there will generally be a number of transmission paths to the external radiating surfaces. Fortunately, in most cases each transmission path has its own characteristics. That is, when two transmission paths are compared with the same force input, there will be a difference in their transfer characteristics. One path will transmit energy in one frequency range while the other path will be a major contributor in another frequency range. The controlling factors that determine the response of a particular transmission path to a force within a given frequency range are: (a) the vibration characteristics of each element in that particular transmission path, (b) the method by which each element in the path is coupled to the next element, and (c) the damping values of each element in the transmission path.

In conventional direct injection, 4-stroke, naturally aspirated engines the transmission of combustion forces is primarily through main paths. The first path is through the head to the block, and the second is through the piston-connecting rodcrankshaft to the lower block. The two main transmission paths of piston slap excitation are: liner-inner block-block radiating surfaces, and in certain cases, piston-connecting rod-crankshaftlower block.

In conclusion, the three determining parameters that control the magnitude and the frequency content of radiated engine noise due to combustion forces are: (a) the shape of the pressure signal within the combustion chamber and its frequency content, (b) the characteristics of the various transfer paths from the combustion sources to the external block surfaces, and (c) the radiation efficiencies of the external surfaces in the particular frequency range in which they are excited.

2.2 Principles in Noise Control of Diesel Engines

Generally, three basic approaches are taken toward the control of overall engine mechanical noise. They are:

- 1. treatment of radiating surfaces of the engine
- 2. alterations of the excitation mechanisms
- 3. alteration of the transmission paths.

The following paragraphs discuss each of these approaches in more detail.

2.2.1 Treatment of radiating surfaces of the engine

In principle, this approach consists of two techniques to reduce emitted noise from the external radiating surfaces of the engine. The first method uses covers and shields that are fitted over the engine's external surfaces. These covers are usually constructed of a mass layer with relatively high damping values backed by some type of absorption material such as foam or fiberglass. The covers are mounted on the engine using various types of resilient mounts in order to prevent short circuiting of the treatment. This method has several limitations such as cost, relatively short life cycle, and the fact that it often interferes with ease of accessibility to the engine for servicing purposes.

The second method used to control noise emission from the radiating surfaces has two elements. The first is an attempt to change the radiation efficiency characteristics of these surfaces by reducing the thickness of the outer walls, thus raising the coincidence frequency (critical frequency) beyond the frequency range of interest. This step creates substantial problems, however, relating to the block structure integrity. The second element involves shifting resonances of the radiating surfaces to higher frequencies by stiffening the surfaces. As a result the modal response of the surfaces in the frequency range of interest will be reduced. This approach can result in substantial increases in engine weight which goes against present engine design philosophy. The most common technique used to evaluate these changes is dynamic finite element modeling.

2.2.2 Alterations to the excitation mechanisms

This approach presents substantial difficulties in achieving overall noise reduction without having to make sacrifices to other engine parameters such as fuel economy, durability, emission, and desired wear behavior.

In the case of the combustion process, it is evident from the previous discussion that in regard to noise, a long pressure pulse with a slow rise rate is preferable in order to reduce the high frequency content. This, however, is contrary to the requirements for fuel economy. It is also contrary to CO emission requirements, but not to the emission of NOx pollutants which requires longer combustion duration resulting in lower peak combustion temperature and lower levels of NOx formation. It has been shown that the use of an indirect injection system, i.e., pre-chamber, reduces the rate of pressure rise in the combustion process which has positive effects in terms of noise but hampers the specific fuel consumption. The only method currently used that contributes significantly to the reduction of combustion excitation without penalties to fuel economy is the method of turbocharging.

8

ومعادي سلامه

Several attempts have been made to reduce piston slap excitation as a noise source but all of the methods used appear to have adverse effects on other engine performance parameters. The following list describes these methods and their inherent problems:

- Reduction of piston to liner clearance results in substantial noise reductions but presents problems in the areas of piston ring and liner wear, and difficulties in the mass production of systems with relatively small tolerances. It also presents problems in meeting an SAE engine endurance requirement for heavy duty diesel engines that calls for the piston motion to be maintained for a period of ten minutes with no lubrication supply.
- Coating pistons with various substances such as teflon or tin in order to reduce clearances presents problems associated with rapid wear rates for these materials [2].
- Off-setting the piston pin towards the major thrust side (the side the piston impacts) appears to be a beneficial method for noise reduction but has adverse effects on fuel economy.
- 4. Reduction of piston mass also shows a noise reduction potential but contradicts the need for minimal material quantity needed to control the thermal expansion of the piston.

As can be seen from this list, there are substantial restrictions imposed on the changes that can be made in order to reduce the contributions from these excitation mechanisms. The same is basically true for other excitation mechanisms such as

gear mesh and injection mechanisms. It is believed that some progress will be made in the future regarding excitation control but not immediately, primarily because of the important dependence on the development of new materials.

2.2.3 Alteration to transmission path

The third approach taken toward noise reduction of internal combustion engines is alteration of the transfer path of vibrational energy from the excitation sources to the radiating surfaces. This approach utilizes the analytical technique of transfer path analysis. By use of this technique it is possible to identify the main transmission paths for a given frequency range. By using the baseline data acquired with this technique for a given engine, it is possible to determine what changes in the transfer path are needed in order to achieve a desired noise reduction. There have been several papers published that demonstrate the feasibility of this approach without substantial penalties to the other engine parameters [3]. The methods and techniques of transfer path analysis will be discussed later.

When an attempt is made to achieve a reduction of vibration transmission in a given transfer path such as piston to crankshaft, it is necessary to know the dynamic characteristics of each element of the transfer path in the frequency range of interest. By creating mismatches in the vibration responses of these elements, there is an effective isolation in the transfer of vibrational energy through this path. Instead of the vibrational energy being transmitted through the system, it is reflected back toward the excitation source which in turn results in higher vibrational energy levels near the source. Since there are significant damping values associated with the piston to liner inteaction, a larger portion of the vibrational energy generated at the source will be dissipated as heat.

and a second second second second

III. TRANSFER PATH ANALYSIS

13

stical?

3.1 Measurement of Vibration Transmission Paths

The measurement of the transmission of vibration in any mechanical structure involves the measurement of the response (velocity) at one point for a given excitation (force) at another point. The ratio of velocity to force is called the mobility:

$$Y = V/F.$$
(1)

The mobility (inverse of impedance) is convenient to use as the transfer fraction of a mechanical system because the resonances of the system appear as peaks in the mobility function. The ratio of velocity to force is a function of frequency and a complete representation involves both magnitude |Y| and phase ϕ .

The development of digital signal analysis equipment has greatly facilitated the measurement of vibration transmission. The instrumentation used for the measurements in this study is shown in Figure 1. A force impulse is used to excite the structure and an accelerometer is used to record the response. The impulse hammer is equipped with a force gauge to measure the input force signal. Figure 2 shows a typical time history and frequency spectrum of the force impulse. The force spectrum indicates that the impulse has enough energy to excite the structure at all frequencies from 0-5000 Hz.

The transient force and response signals are recorded and transferred to a mini-computer where the frequency spectra of each signal and the mobility ratio are calculated. The results are plotted and stored on disk for future usage. For the measurements reported here the frequency resolution of the spectral data is approximately 25 Hz constant bandwidth.

Figures 3-6 show examples of the measured mobility functions for several components in a 4-cylinder diesel engine. Each component was measured while removed from the engine and freely suspended by flexible cords. The piston-connecting rod assembly

اليريان الجار ويستعملون والمتحملجين الالمانية والمتحي فراجوه الأوجيور وأرواقه





 $\langle \gamma \rangle$





a last a last a company

(Figure 3) shows a resonance at about 4000 Hz. Below this resonance the vibration transmission characteristics of the piston-connecting rod assembly is controlled by the stiffness of the connecting rod. Figure 4 shows the drive point mobility (force and velocity measured at the same point) of the piston top. Comparing this with Figure 3 indicates the difference in the velocity level at either end of the piston-connecting rod assembly.

The crankshaft (Figure 5) has several resonances in the frequency range of interest. To aid in understanding the vibration of the crankshaft a shaker was used to excite it at the resonances and the mode shapes of the vibration were measured. Below 3000 Hz these resonances were found to be bending modes with the crankshaft acting basically like a beam. Above 3000 Hz the mode shapes were difficult to measure because of the complicated motion coupling torsional, bending, and axial modes. This complexity would undoubtedly increase for crankshafts in engines with more than 4 cylinders.

The transfer mobility of the oil pan (Figure 6) shows a large number of resonances which are too close together to count from a measurement of this resolution. The average spacing between the modes can be calculated for a flat plate with the same surface area S and thickness h as the oil pan using the formula [4]

$$\Delta f = \frac{0.57 \text{ hc}}{\text{S}} \tag{2}$$

where c is the longitudinal wavespeed in the material. Although the exact frequency value of a given mode in the oil pan will be different from that of the corresponding mode in the flat plate, the average spacing between modes remains the same. For the oil pan measured in Figure 6 the calculated average frequency spacing is 20 Hz.

والمستوحيتين والمستحد والمروا المراجع والمتحد والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمتحافظ والمراجع والمتعاد



7

 \frown

Figure 3. Measured Transfer Mobility of Piston from Top to Big End



Figure 4. Measured Drive Point Mobility of Piston Top



Figure 5. Measured Transfer Mobility of Crankshaft from Pin #2 to Journal #2

 $\langle \cdot \rangle$

A STATE AND A STAT



Figure 6. Measured Transfer Mobility of Oil Pan from Flange to Surface Point

and a second the second second second

3.2 Modeling the Vibration Transmission Paths

Having measured the vibration transmission characteristics of the individual components of the engine, it is possible to combine the measurements numerically to predict the overall vibration transmision of the assembled components. However, this does not give any information about how the physical designs of these components affect the vibration transmission. Therefore it is more useful first to construct analytical models of the individual components and then to use the representation of the model to predict the overall vibration transmission. In this way changes in the design parameters of the engine components can be directly related to changes in the vibration transmission within the engine.

Two types of models can be used to represent the vibration transmission characteristics of the individual components. First, when the component has relatively few resonances below the maximum frequency of interest, a lumped parameter or finite element model (depending on the complexity of the component) can be used to match the transfer mobility function over the frequency range desired. As the number of resonances increases it becomes more difficult to match the mobility function with this type of model. However, it may not be necessary to match exactly every resonant frequency if all one is interested in is the average transmission in a frequency band (such as a one-third octave band). In this case, if there are more than about three resonant frequencies in the frequency band of interest, it is possible to use a statistical model of the component using Statistical Energy Analysis (SEA) [5]. With this type of model the mobility function is matched only on the average over each frequency band. The following gives some examples of both types of modeling.

PISTON MODEL - A lumped parameter of the piston-connecting rod can be constructed using a method similar to that for synthesizing electric networks [6]. The vibrational motion is assumed

to be purely longitudinal and a series of mass-spring elements are combined to match the resonance and anti-resonance frequencies in the drive point mobility of the piston top (Figure 4). Dashpots are then put in parallel to the springs to match the peak amplitudes of the resonances. The resulting model of the piston and the comparison of the measured and predicted transfer mobility are shown in Figure 7.

CRANKSHAFT MODEL - A similar model of the crankshaft can be made assuming that the motion is transverse to the axis and that the crank model is then construced to match the drive point mobility at the center journal. The resulting model of the crankshaft from the 4-cylinder engine and a comparison of the measured and predicted transfer mobility between two points are shown in Figure 8. The comparison becomes poor at higher frequencies because of the breakdown in the assumption of purely transverse motion.

A comparison of the measured and predicted mode shapes of the crankshaft is shown in Figure 9 for the first four resonant frequencies. Whereas the model is symmetric, the crankshaft does not have exactly symmetric mode shapes. However, the match in the first four mode shapes is fairly good.

OIL PAN MODEL - A statistical model is used for the oil pan because of the large number of resonant frequencies below 5000 Hz (Figure 6). Since the average resonant frequency spacing of the oil pan was calculated to be about 20 Hz, any frequency band greater than 60 Hz in width will have a sufficient number of modes for the SEA model. In using one-third octave bands this corresponds to a lower frequency limit of 250 Hz.

The average drive point mobility of a plate-like structure can be given by

$$Y = \frac{1}{4 \Delta f M}$$
(3)



٢

2.000

......

í

Figure 7. Comparison of Measured and Predicted Transfer Mobility of Piston



Figure 8. Comparison of Measured and Predicted Transfer Mobility of Crankshaft

بالمحادية والمعادين عطانيا

18



where Af is the average frequency spacing of the resonances and M is the total mass. Since the drive point mobility at the edge of a plate-like structure is approximately 4 times the average mobility [4], Equation 3 can be modified appropriately to model the average response of a structure by matching the drive point mobility at the edge. This is convenient for a component such as an oil pan which is normally connected to the engine along its edges.

In order to construct an SEA model for the oil pan, the drive point mobility was measured at seven points along the connection flange and the results were averaged. The model can then be used to predict the average transfer mobility from the edge of the oil pan to other points on the surface. Figure 10 shows a comparison between the model predictions and two measured transfer mobilities on the oil pan. The comparison becomes increasingly better at higher frequencies as the number of resonances in each band increases.

3.3 Constructing the Complete Transmission Path

The individual component models can be used to analytically connect the elements together to predict the overall vibration transmission of the engine by again using the methods of network synthesis [7]. For each component with an input and output point defined as in Figure 11, the velocity V and force F at the two points can be related by the matrix equation:

$$\begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{v}_1 \\ \mathbf{v}_2 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{Y}_{11} & \mathbf{Y}_{12} \\ \mathbf{Y}_{21} & \mathbf{Y}_{22} \end{bmatrix} \cdot \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{F}_1 \\ \mathbf{F}_2 \end{bmatrix}$$
(4)



Figure 11. Model Definition of Forces and Responses

À



Figure 12. Comparison of Measured and Predicted Change in Vibration Transfer from Piston Top to Block Side Walls

- Sed

21

ويروم والمراجع والمصاحر والمروحة والمعركة المعادي والمواجع والمراجع فالمتح والمراجع والمعاد والمعاد والمعاد والمعلان والمعلان والمعلان والمعلان

where Y_{11} and Y_{22} are the drive point mobilities at either end and Y_{12} and Y_{21} are transfer mobilities. For linear, passive, bilateral systems $Y_{12} = Y_{21}$ [5]. Components with more than one input or output can be handled by letting the mobility functions themselves be matrices.

When two components, "a" and "b", are connected together at a point with the output of "a" attached to the input of "b", the conditions at the interface are considered to be such that $V_2^a = V_1^b$ and $F_2^a = -F_1^b$ (using superscripts to denote the component). In this case the overall transfer mobility of the assembly is given by [7]

$$Y_{12}^{(a+b)} = \frac{Y_{12}^{b} Y_{12}^{a}}{Y_{11}^{b} + Y_{22}^{a}}$$
(5)

The usefulness of this result comes from the fact that the mobility functions used in Equation 5 are obtained from analytical models in which the physical parameters have been derived from actual measurements of the components being modeled. This enables the engine designer to use the models to determine how to change the physical design parameters of the various engine components to achieve a reduction in the vibration transmission within the engine and thereby reduce the noise radiated by the engine. The following are some examples of the use of such models to identify quantitatively the amount of vibration transmission reduction which can be achieved through redesign of various engine components.

3.4 Combustion Pressure Transmission

In many direct injection diesel engines the major source of noise is the high frequency component of the cylinder pressure which excites the engine structure to vibrate. Two paths can be identified through which this vibration is transmitted to the external surfaces of the engine block. (1) The cylinder pressure exerts a force directly on the cylinder head which transmits vibration to the engine block through the head gasket and bolts. (2) The cylinder pressure exerts a force on the piston top which transmits vibration through the connecting rod, crankshaft, and bearings into the block. In several cases the path through this piston has been found to be the dominant one. This has been reported in other work [8].

The measurement of the transfer mobility through the pistoncrank-bearing path was made with the piston at top dead center and an artificial static load applied to the piston with flexible couplers through holes in the head where the valves were removed. Heavy grade oil was used in the bearings during the measurements. This simulated as best as possible the conditions under which the high frequency component of the cylinder pressure, which occurs at the onset of combustion, is transmitted through the piston path. The vibration transmission was also measured with the crankshaft at various angles between ± 30 of TDC and very little change in the result was observed. Therefore, it is assumed that the vibration characteristics of the crankshaft at TDC represents the conditions during the entire combustion process. This may be true only in the case of 4-cylinder engines and other crankshafts with more complicated geometries need to be studied as well before a more general conclusion can be made. In all measurements the piston was isolated from the cylinder wall with a plastic sleeve to prevent impacts between the piston and the wall from contaminating the results.

A complete model of the vibration transmission path through the piston-crank-bearings was then constructed in order to identify a means of reducing the vibration transmission to the engine block. For simplicity only forces normal to the connection interfaces between the components were considered which is consistent with what would be expected at journal bearings. Also for simplicity, only two connections were considered between the crankshaft and the block, those being at the bearing on either side of the piston being modeled. Since a statistical model was used for the

and and a second of the second sec

block, the output of the complete model is a prediction of the average transfer mobility from the piston top to the engine block surface averaged over one-third octave bands.

In order to gain insight into what types of design changes would reduce the vibration transmission through the piston-crankbearing path, it is necessary to look more carefully at the interaction which occurs at the connection points between the various components as indicated by Equation 5. This equation states that the overall transfer mobility of two connected components is equal to a ratio with the product of the component transfer mobilities in the numerator and the sum of the drive point mobilities at the connection point in the denominator. In order to reduce the vibration transmission either the transfer mobilities need to be reduced or the drive point mobilities need to be increased, or both.

In the case of the connection between the piston-connecting rod assembly and the crankshaft, the drive point mobility of the connecting rod big end is generally much greater than that of the crankshaft. Therefore the latter can be dropped from the equation as an approximation. Also, over most of the frequency range the transfer and drive point mobilities of the piston-connecting rod are nearly equal in magnitude so that they tend to cancel each other out. The result is that the overall transfer mobility of the piston-connecting rod-crankshaft assembly is approximately equal to that of the crankshaft alone. This is a result of the fact stated earlier that the piston-connecting rod assembly acts like a spring below its first resonance at 4000 Hz and any force which is applied to the piston top is directly transmitted to the crank pin. Therefore, modifications to the piston-connecting rod will have little effect on the overall vibration transmission of that path unless the first resonant frequency is lowered by at least a factor of two or three. This is unlikely because of the constraints on the piston mass and connecting rod stiffness.

As a result the overall transfer mobility from the piston to the block is dominated by the connections at the crankshaft journals and the main bearings. The bearings are considered as

24

the second second second the second second

inputs to the engine block model. Again referring to Equation 5, the interaction of these connections can be studied to determine if design changes can be made to reduce the vibration transmission. Because of the complexity of the crankshaft design it is not clear at this time if design modifications could be made which would significantly change the mobility functions. Therefore, only changes in the block design are considered here.

One means of reducing the vibration transmission is to decrease the transfer mobility of the block. This can be done by increasing the stiffness, mass, or damping of the block. Increasing the stiffness of the block at the main bearing supports has been tried by others with some success [9,10] and appears to be worth further investigation. Increasing the mass or damping of the block appreciably is an unlikely solution.

A second means of reducing the vibration transmission into the block is to increase the drive point mobility of the main bearings by increasing their flexibility. Although the bearings are by nature required to have high stiffness for load bearing capabilities, it may be possible to achieve a sufficient amount of resilience at higher frequencies. An attempt at such a design was implemented in the 4-cylinder engine by using a constrained layer of silicone rubber between the bearing rings and the bearing caps [11]. Although this design could not be directly implemented in a running engine, it was used to demonstrate the prediction capabilities of the model.

Using the resilient bearing design a change in the overall vibration transmission from the piston to the block was predicted and measured on the non-running engine shown in Figure 12. Above 1000 Hz the vibration reduction is inversely proportional to the stiffness of the bearings.

3.5 Vibration Transmission to Covers and Shields

The method of statistical modeling was applied to the noise radiated by the engine covers in a study conducted at Calspan Corp. under contract to the Department of Transportation [12].

المراجع فيستعطر ويرد المراجعة المحمو الروائع والرائي الراري والمراج
One of the engines studied was a turbocharged, 6-cylinder, inline diesel engine and the noise levels radiated from the individual surfaces and external components at 50% rated load were measured by the method of lead wrapping in an anechoic test cell. The results of the source identification are shown in Table 1.

The noise radiated by the block sides was treated by the addition of shields of various constructions. A variety of combinations of steel plates with and without damping treatment, with and without foam absorption on the block side, with and without isolation mountings, were tried. The measured mobility of a shield constructed with 16 gauge steel with 1/2" foam backing is shown in Figure 13 as compared with the drive point mobility of the engine block at a typical connection point.

Rather than use Equation 5 to evaluate an overall vibration transmission, in the case of the analysis of covers it is more convenient to modify the equation slightly to evaluate the ratio of the average cover velocity to the engine block velocity. This is done by multiplying Equation 5 by Y_{12}^a resulting in

$$\frac{v_{rms}^{b}}{v_{rms}^{a}} = \frac{v_{12}^{b}}{v_{11}^{b} + v_{22}^{a}}$$
(6)

where component "a" is the engine block and component "b" is the cover. In the case of lightweight covers the magnitude of the drivepoint mobility of the cover will be much larger than that of the engine block so that

$$\frac{v_{rms}^{b}}{v_{rms}^{a}} \approx \frac{v_{12}^{b}}{v_{11}^{b}}$$
(7)

This result leads to some well known and frequently tried solutions to cover noise reduction which are the addition of damping to the cover to reduce the transfer mobility Y_{12}^b and the

RADIATING	A-WEIGHTED SOUND POWER	
SURFACE	LEVEL (dBA	RE. 10^{-12} WATTS)
BLOCK SIDES		101
VALVE COVERS		98.5
ENGINE FRONT		98
OIL PAN		97.5
ALL OTHERS		99
	TOTAL	106 dBA

 \bigcirc





~~

ş

Figure 13. Comparison of Measured Drive Point Mobilities of Engine Block Side and Block Side Shielded with Foam Backing

والمرودية والمراجع المتعصين والمر

بمحجودة ويتدعوا وجوازه والمرا

والمراجع والمتحولة والمحاولات ومراجع والمحاجر ومحمد والمحاجر

use of isolated mountings to increase the drive point mobility Y_{11}^b . However, Equation 7 is useful in that it gives quantitative estimates of the noise reduction achievable.

In the case of the block side shields the foam gives enough damping to bring down the velocity of the shields to about 10 dB below that of the block. This will reduce the block side radiated noise proportionately provided the radiation efficiency is not significantly changed. A 10 dBA reduction in the block side source level would bring the overall engine noise level down by 2 dBA which is essentially the maximum achievable reduction possible by complete elimination of that source until other sources are also reduced. This was demonstrated in the measurements taken with the variety of block side shields mentioned previously. For all measurements taken with foam between the block and the shields an overall noise reduction of about 2 dBA was achieved. Without the foam between the block and shield the noise reduction was significantly reduced, apparently because of the buildup of noise behind the shield and leakage around the edges of the shield.

÷

Similar measurements and analysis were done for the value covers. The statistical model of the value cover loses accuracy in the lower frequency range due to the lack of resonant modes. Specifications can be obtained from Equation 7 to determine the necessary treatment to reduce the value cover source level by 10 dB. This can be achieved by using isolation mountings with a point stiffness of 5 x 10^5 N/m (3000 lbs/in) and the addition of damping to obtain a critical damping ratio of 0.05 in the frequency range of interest.

The oil pan was also studied with the mobility functions. This particular oil pan was made of aluminum, and it was found that by going to a steel pan with the same bending stiffness, the drive point mobility could be increased by a factor of 2. Combined with an increase in the oil pan damping factor to 0.03 critical, a noise reduction of 10 dBA was predicted for the oil pan source level. Such an oil pan was constructed and installed on the engine with a reduction in total engine noise of 1 dBA. Unfortunately the new oil pan source level was not measured individually. However, a total reduction of 1 dBA would require at least a 10 dBA reduction in the oil pan radiation, although the actual oil pan reduction cannot be determined accurately by this method.

3.6 Conclusions

The following conclusions can be drawn from this study:

- 1. The vibration transmission paths in engine structures can be modeled with sufficient accuracy to predict changes in vibration transmission with changes in design parameters of the individual engine components. The component models can be constructed from measurements of the mobility on the individual components while freely suspended by flexible mounts. For components with only a few resonant modes below the maximum frequency of interest a model is used which matches the mobility functions over this frequency range. For components with many resonant modes a statistical model is used which matches the average of the mobility function in a given number of frequency bands.
- 2. Although the models used in this study were limited to point force transmission at the connection points, conceptually the models can handle both moment bearing and line connections. However, at this time there is no readily available method for measuring moment and line mobilities which would be necessary to construct such models.
- 3. The modeling of the vibration transmission has the potential to be extended to predict the total noise produced by the engine. In order for this to be

accomplished two additional things are needed. First, the force strength of the internal sources must be known along with an identification of the appropriate transmission paths to the external surfaces. Second, the nature of the noise radiation from the vibration of the external surfaces must be better understood in terms of its relationship to the physical parameters of the engine structure.

والنواف ليدا محمد منفعها وتبريض فترعوني فلكان والكري أولان أوقابوه أومروه وكالمقاف

IV. SUMMARY OF WORK ON TWO GASOLINE ENGINES

This summary presents the results and analyses of tests performed on two gasoline engines during the initial portion of the program. This phase focused on the noise radiated by the surfaces of the engine and did not include exhaust, intake, or cooling.

The noise generation process of engines can be divided into three stages. The first stage involves the generation of internal vibration through pressures and forces within the engine structure. These internal sources of vibration include the combustion pressure, piston impacts, bearings, gears, pumps, and air flow through valves. The second stage involves the transmission of the vibration from within the engine to the external surfaces of the engine. The third stage involves the radiation of noise by the external surfaces.

This phase focused mainly on the second stage of the noise generation process, that of the transmission of vibration through the engine structure to the external surfaces. The goals of the investigation were to identify the important paths of vibration transmission from the internal sources to the external surfaces and to specify means of reducing the vibration of the external surfaces through changes in the design parameters of the transmission path elements. The specifications of noise reduction methods included quantitative values for the mass, stiffness, and damping of the engine components and their connection points to achieve various degrees of vibration transmission reduction.

The process of evaluating the vibration transmission was carried out in three steps. First, baseline noise emission measurements were performed to determine the amount of noise radiated by the various engine surfaces and the dependence of the overall noise on the speed and load of the engine. Second, vibration transmission measurements were performed on the nonrunning engine and analytical models of the transmission paths were constructed. Finally, the vibration transmission models

المصبحون الما ممانات مصحا تمرينا مممر المرورج ووجاه متعاودة أترقي

were used to identify changes in the design parameters of the engine components which would reduce the vibration transmission.

Within this third step, two types of vibration transmission were studied. The first was the transmission of vibration from the engine block to the engine covers and the second was the transmission of vibration through the piston-crank-bearing path into the engine block. These two types of vibration transmission are important contributors in the noise generation process of the engine, but are not necessarily the only important ones.

Two gasoline engines were chosen for study to allow a comparison to be made of the vibration transmission characteristics for two different engine block constructions. The first engine studied was a 6-cylinder, in-line with a cast iron block (1976 General Motors 250 CID Camaro engine). The second engine studied was a 4-cylinder, in-line engine with an aluminum block (1977 General Motors 140 CID Vega engine). Both engines were obtained from used automobiles and had less than 10,000 miles on them.

The results of the study yielded insight into the noise generation process within these engines and methods by which the noise might be controlled. The following observations were made:

- In the case of both engines the magnitude of the noise emission is more dependent on engine speed than on engine load (see Figure 14).
- In the case of the 6-cylinder gasoline engine the major radiating surfaces can be ranked in the following order: left block side, right block side, oil pan (see Figure 15).
- 3. In the case of the 4-cylinder gasoline engine the major radiating surfaces can be ranked in the following order: oil pan, left block, right block (see Figure 16).





Figure 15. Noise Source Ranking of Camaro Engine



35

- 4. At 3000 rpm, 50% load, the 6-cylinder gasoline engine appeared to be slightly quieter than the 4-cylinder engine (this might be attributed to the inherent balancing problems of 4-cylinder engines; see Figure 17).
- 5. For both engines the contribution of combustion excitation and its associated transfer paths was compared to overall noise emission. It was found that a substantial reduction in the combustion contribution would result in a significant overall noise reduction since the importance of the other excitation mechanisms is significant.

- 6. For both engines a reduction in the engine cover vibration levels is of limited usefulness in reducing overall noise emissions because of the significant contribution from the block side walls themselves.
- 7. The most promising area of noise reduction is in the reduction of block wall vibration, part of which is transmitted through the main bearings as considered here.











V. SUMMARY OF WORK ON THE JOHN DEERE 4219D ENGINE

This phase of the program focused mainly on the second stage of the noise generation process, the transmission of vibration through the engine structure to the external surfaces. The goals of the study were to identify the important paths of vibration transmission from the internal sources to the external surfaces and to specify means of reducing the vibration of the external surfaces through changes in the design parameters of the transmission path elements. The specifications of noise reduction methods included quantitative values for the mass, stiffness, and damping of the engine components and their connection points to achieve various degrees of vibration transmission reduction.

The data presented in this section are for a 4-cylinder, 4-stroke, direct injection, naturally aspirated diesel engine (John Deere 4219D) which was previously unused. This engine was chosen because it represented a typical unturbocharged engine in which the dominant internal noise source would most likely be the combustion pressure. The vibration transmission paths for this noise source were better understood than others and could be analyzed more easily.

Three steps were taken to accomplish the goals of the study. First, baseline noise emission measurements were performed to determine the amount of noise radiated by the various engine surfaces and the dependence of the overall noise on the speed and load of the engine. To carry out these running measurement tasks the engine was mounted in a reverberant test facility and a water brake dynamometer was used to simulate various load conditions. Three types of measurements were performed:

- overall sound pressure measurements using a boom microphone
- near field measurements of the various engine surfaces using microphones mounted approximately 1/2" from the engine surfaces

the second second second second second second

 surface velocity measurements of the various engine surfaces using of accelerometers mounted on various external surfaces of the engine.

The engine was run at different speed and load conditions and a lead wrapping technique was employed to achieve more definite results regarding the contribution of various engine surfaces to overall noise.

The second step in the process consisted of vibration transmission measurements performed on the non-running engine for the purpose of constructing analytical models of the transmission paths. Of greatest interest were the transmission paths from the combustion chamber to the external engine block walls and from the engine block to the various covers.

The third step involved using the vibration transmission analytical models to identify changes in the design parameters of the engine components which would reduce the vibration transmission.

The results of the research yielded the following conclusions with respect to noise emission and control in the engine:

- The major radiating surfaces are the various engine covers (see Figure 18).
- 2. By increasing the damping values of the oil pan from a present value of n = 0.01 to a value of n = 0.1, a 10 dB reduction in oil pan velocity will be achieved, in turn resulting in a 1 dBA overall noise reduction.
- If proper isolation were designed for the other covers and proper damping applied to the oil pan, an overall 4 dBA noise reduction will be achieved.
- If a larger reduction is needed, the engine block walls will have to be treated.



()



VI. SUMMARY OF WORK ON DDA 6-71 AND 6V-71 ENGINES

The work carried out under this phase of the research program was basically similar to that performed earlier, studying the noise generation in engines with concentration on the noise radiated by the engine surfaces. Instead of gasoline engines, however, two diesel engines were examined.

Two engines were chosen which would present a comparison of the vibration transmission characteristics for two different engine block constructions. The first was a 6-cylinder, in-line diesel engine with a cast iron block (Detroit Diesel 6~71, naturally aspirated). The second was a vee-six diesel engine with a cast iron block (Detroit Diesel 6V-71, naturally aspirated). Both engines were received on consignment from Detroit Diesel Allison and had been used previously as test engines. The fact that the two engines had nearly identical cylinder geometry and combustion characteristics made them ideally suited for a comparison of the vee and in-line construction. The naturally aspirated versions were chosen in order to maximize the combustion noise and thereby highlight this noise source in the comparison of the two engines.

As was done for the gasoline engines, this research focused mainly on the second stage of the noise generation process, that of the transmission of vibration through the engine structure to the external surface. The goals of the study were to identify the important paths of vibration transmission from the internal sources to the external surfaces and to specify means of reducing the vibration of the external surfaces through changes in the design parameters of the transmission path elements. The specifications of noise reduction methods included quantitative values for the mass, stiffness, and damping of the engine components and their connection points which would achieve various degrees of vibration transmission reduction.

 $\langle \cdot \rangle$

Three steps were taken in accomplishing these goals. First, baseline noise measurements were performed to determine the amount of noise radiated by the various engine surfaces and the

41

مرسو و در است. در منبعه دوله در فراک به به در در مدینه کرد و ۲۵ کرد کرد. است کمید میرد و در ۱۹۹۵ اینده در مانه

dependence of the overall noise on the speed and load of the engine. This was done by mounting the engines in a reverberant test facility and performing three types of measurements:

- measurements of overall sound pressure levels using a boom microphone
- measurements of surface velocity by mounting accelerometers on the external surfaces of the engines
- measurements of near field sound pressure by locating microphones very close to the external radiating surfaces of the engines.

Throughout the whole measurement process the technique of lead wrapping the engine was used to obtain the definite radiation characteristics of each engine source.

The second step in this phase was measuring vibration transmission on the non-running engines and constructing analytical models of the transmission paths. The measurements were done on both assembled and partially assembled engines (see Section III, Transfer Path Analysis, for a more detailed discussion of this measurement methodology).

Finally, the vibration transmission models were used to identify changes in the design parameters of the engine components which would reduce the vibration transmission.

Upon completion of this phase several conclusions were made:

- 1. The 6-71 engine appeared to be noisier than the 6V-71 (Figure 19).
- The 6~71 engine had a more pronounced peak at 1000 Hz but a lower peak at 1600 Hz compared to the 6V-71 engine measured at 21.00 rpm, 100% load.



1

 \bigcirc



Figure 19. Overall Noise Spectra at 2100 RPM, 3 Load Conditions: a) 6V-71 Engine, b) 6-71 Engine

- Noise level emissions for both engines appeared to be more dependent on engine speed than on engine load.
- The major radiating surfaces of the 6V-71 are oil pan and right block (Figure 20).
- 5. The major radiating surfaces of the 6-71 are blower, left block, and oil pan (Figure 21).
- 6. It appears that the transfer path from piston top to block side is substantially stiffer in the 6V-71 than in the 6-71 engine. This is understandable since the 6V-71 has a shorter, and therefore stiffer, crankshaft.
- For both engines, combustion is not a major noise source.

「「「「「「「」」」」」「「「「」」」」」」」」

 \bigcirc



Figure 20. Noise Source Ranking of 6V-71 Engine

and the second second

 \square



Figure 21. Noise Source Ranking of 6-71 Engine

45

فيرودر ويحاده فالاستثناء الماحت الما

VII. SUMMARY OF VERIFICATION WORK ON THE CAMARO ENGINE WITH TRANSMISSION

The goal of this phase in the noise identification process was to evaluate the effects of attaching a transmission to an engine. Specifically, we sought to learn whether the transmission would affect the vibrational pattern of the engine block and whether it would significantly affect the noise radiation of the engine.

To answer these questions a Camaro 250 CID, 6-cylinder engine was selected and mounted in a reverberant room with a transmission attached. The engine was run at various speed and load conditions during the measurements. For surface velocity measurements it was instrumented with accelerometers. Near field microphones were used for measuring near field pressures, and a boom microphone was used to measure overall sound pressure levels.

During the first series of measurements it appeared that the gear mesh occurring in the transmission between the gears of the main and auxiliary shafts was generating extensive noise levels which prevented evaluating the effect of the transmission structure upon engine generated noise. To alleviate this problem the auxiliary shaft was removed so that no gear mesh could occur and a second set of measurements was carried out. When the results of these tests were compared with the results of running the Camaro engine without a transmission, several conclusions were made:

- The vibration pattern of the engine changed but not in a significant fashion. This change could be considered within the limits of experimental error.
- The overall noise radiation did not appear to have changed in respect to first order evaluation.

46

A reaction of the second states we prove that

and the second second

It should be noted that during the period of running the Camaro engine with a transmission several attempts were made to measure cylinder pressure. These attempts were not successful, however, due to problems associated with a cavity in the mated adapter of the pressure transducer.

ſ.

VIII. SUMMARY OF VERIFICATION WORK ON THE JOHN DEERE 4219D ENGINE

The purpose of the verification work performed on the John Deere 42190D engine was to validate the transmission models derived from non-running engine measurements.

The validation was carried out by actual measurements of pressure and velocity during engine operation. In particular, the measurements were made in order to determine if the vibration transmission through the moving parts of the engine could be characterized by the vibration response of these parts disassembled which are used in the combustion noise model.

Two locations were identified for vibration measurements: one on the big end of a connecting rod and the other on a main bearing cap of the block. The objective was to measure simultaneously the cylinder pressure and the component vibration level in order to measure the actual vibration transmission characteristics of the piston-crank path during the operation of the engine.

The instrumentation used to make these measurements is shown schematically in Figure 22. The vibration signal from the accelerometer mounted on the rotating big end of the connecting rod was sent out from the engine by the use of a battery-powered FM transmitter. An antenna was mounted on the inside of the block in the shape of the loop so as to maintain a constant distance between the transmitter and the antenna throughout the rotation of the crankshaft. An electronic, passive, high pass filter was fabricated and mounted on the connecting rod in order to reduce the amplitude of the low frequency acceleration signal at the engine rotation rate.

In order to mount the FM transmitter on the connecting rod and maintain sufficient clearances it was necessary to machine a recess in the side of the connecting rod thereby weakening it. An analysis of the strength of the connecting rod indicated that it would safely sustain about 25% of the rated load. Therefore all tests were limited to this condition. No detectable change in the vibration transmission characteristics of the connecting rod resulted from this modification.

والمحاج والمناجع المراجع والمناجع والمعرور وحافر المراجع والمراجع أرباط والمراجع والمراجع المراجع والمراجع









والمرور والاروار والمعا

 \bigcirc

49

 \sim 1.0 m $^{-1}$ is a second constrained of the second s

Initial measurements on the bearing caps indicated that the vibration resulting from successive firings of adjacent cylinders overlapped in time. As a result it was difficult to distinguish the entire vibration signal resulting from one cylinder firing in order to measure the individual vibration transfer functions. To overcome this problem a modification to the engine's injection system was designed which allowed for the selective operation of any one or combination of cylinders (see Figure 23). The principle of the modification involves the use of electrically activated valves in each line from the injection pump to the injectors which provide a bypass for the fuel. When a valve is activated the injection line is opened to a 200 psi relief valve which prevents the spring loaded injector from opening while maintaining sufficient pressure in the line for the proper operation of the pump.

In order not to affect the fuel injection adversely when the valve was not activated, the line to the valve was inserted in parallel with the regular injection line with as little additional fluid volume as possible. As a result less than 10% additional volume was added to the injection lines and less than 1% additional length was added to the lines from the pump to the injectors.

 $(\)$

Cylinder #4 was selected for the measurements as well as bearing cap #4 (between cylinders #3 and #4). Figure 24 shows the results for the measurement of the cylinder pressure, big end vibration, and bearing cap vibration with the engine operating at 1500 rpm, 25% load. The 4-stroke engine fires once per cylinder every two revolutions (720°) with a firing order of 1-3-4-2. The vibration trace of the bearing cap shows an impulse corresponding to the firings of both cylinders #4 and #3 (540°). However, the big end vibration shows a large impulse only at the time of the firing of the cylinder. The other smaller impulses in the vibration signals are presumably due to impacts in the bearings during the rotation of the crankshaft.

50

- -----

والمستجد وستعمد والمناجر المراجعين والمعمون وموجعها المراجع والمراجع والمراجع ومعاد والمعاد والمعاد والمعاد



Figure 24. Measurement Signals with All 4 Cylinders Firin (1500 RPM, 25% Load)



 \bigcirc

Figure 25. Measurement Signals with Only Cylinders #1 and Firing (1500 RPM, 25% Load)

In order to isolate more fully the vibration responses due to the firing of cylinder #4, the engine was operated with only cylinders #1 and #4 firing. It was found that the engine operated very smoothly under these conditions with half the load applied compared to the operation with all cylinders (maintaining a constant load per cylinder). Figure 25 shows the measured pressure and vibration traces with only two cylinders firing with the same conditions per cylinder as shown previously. The only major difference in this case is the absence of the impulse in the bearing cap vibration at 540° where cylinder #3 is at TDC but is not firing.

The transfer functions from the cylinder pressure to the vibration levels at the two measurement locations were evaluated by selecting simultaneous 40 msec time histories for each signal centered around the firing of cylinder #4 using a cosine tapered window. Transferred mobilities were computed from the Fourier Transforms of the the signals where the cylinder pressure was multiplied by the piston surface area to obtain the force exerted on the piston.

The same transfer mobilities were constructed from the vibration transmission model using measurements of the mobilities of the individual components in the piston-crank-block path. These mobilities were cascaded together analytically assuming the components were attached with rigid pin connections [7]. Comparisons with the measured transfer mobilities are shown in Figure 26.

Reasonable agreement is found between the measured and predicted results over most of the frequency range although significant discrepancies occur at some frequencies. Further investigation is required in order to determine the cause of these discrepancies. However, the assumption that the combustion related vibration transmission through the piston-crank path occurs when the piston is near TDC appears to be valid because of the short duration of the vibration impulses.

52

······



Figure 26. Comparison of Measured and Predicted Transfer Mobilities:

1 Ŋ

 \subset

- from Cylinder #4 Combustion Force to the #4 Big End Vibration Velocity from Cylinder #4 Combustion Force to the #4 Main Bearing Cap Vibration Velocity a)
- b)

The following conclusions can be drawn from the work performed in this phase:

- The combustion noise model has been used successfully to predict the noise radiated from a 4-cylinder, direct injection, naturally aspirated diesel engine. The combustion noise model can be used to relate the engine noise characteristics to the physical design parameters of the engine structure.
- 2. The modeling of the piston-crank vibration transmission at TDC appears to be valid because of the short duration of their vibration response to the rapid change in cylinder pressure at the time of combustion as compared to the period of rotation of the crankshaft. However, some discrepancies between the measured and predicted vibration levels of the components of this path warrant further investigation. Some reasons for these discrepancies include the unknown effects of the oil film in the bearings, the omission of the effects of moments in the bearings, the contamination of the measured vibration levels due to other sources than combustion being present, and possible errors in the measurements of the vibration characteristics of the individual compoents for use in the model.

3. The use of internal vibration measurements and the selective operation of various cylinders is a useful diagnostic tool in studying the importance of various paths of vibration transmission from the internal sources of the engine to the external surfaces.

IX. SUMMARY OF WORK ON THE DDA 6V-92TTA ENGINE

Piston slap is an important source of noise and vibration in many diesel engines [13] especially in turbocharged engines where the combustion noise is suppressed [14]. One method of controlling piston slap noise which has been extensively investigated is the use of tight-fit pistons [15,16]. In this design the piston to bore clearance is reduced below that which is typically used in production engines in order to reduce the magnitude of the impacts of the piston on the liner. However, there is a necessary tradeoff in this design with a decrease in mechanical efficiency due to increased frictional energy losses at the piston-liner interface [16]. There are also potential problems with increased wear and seizures of tight-fit pistons due to limitations in lubrication and production tolerance control.

This section presents the results of work to develop an alternative method of reducing piston slap noise in a particular diesel engine with a Vee-block configuration (the Detroit Diesel Allison 6V-92TTA engine). This engine was chosen for an initial diagnostic study of the noise generation mechanisms because of its compact Vee-block construction and turbocharged air intake, both of which contribute to the reduction of combustion noise [13,14].

A detailed investigation of the internal sources of noise and vibration indicated that piston slap and injector forces are the major sources in this engine. A first prototype engine was constructed to investigate methods of reducing the noise due to injectors [17]. Tight-fit pistons were also incorporated and evaluated in this engine. A summary of the results of that work is presented in the first part of this section.

 $\langle \rangle$

Further work was then undertaken to develop a liner-block design which would reduce the noise generated by piston slap without requiring the reduction of piston-liner clearances beyond presently acceptable production values. If future developments would allow the reduction of piston-liner clearances, then these two designs could be combined to achieve additional reductions in piston slap noise.

A second prototype engine was constructed to test a particular liner-block design and to evaluate its effectiveness in reducing piston slap noise. A detailed description of this work is given in the second part of this section.

9.1 Analysis of Engine Noise Sources

()

The internal sources of noise and vibration in the DDA 6V-92TTA have been investigated using vibration transmission measurements on both a running and non-running engine. It has been shown that this method can be used to evaluate quantitatively the importance of an internal source of noise in terms of the overall noise and vibration of the engine [18,1]. A detailed description of the application of this method to this engine has been pre-viously reported [17], and only a summary will be given here.

The noise generating process in engines can be divided into four steps:

- Dynamic pressures and forces are produced within the engine by internal sources such as combustion, piston slap, and injection;
- The pressures and forces act on the engine structure and cause a local vibration;
- The engine structure transmits the vibration to external surfaces of the engine;
- The vibrating external surfaces of the engine produce radiated noise.

Three internal sources were chosen for study: combustion, piston slap, and injection forces. For each source the level of the excitation and the vibration transmission to the engine surfaces have been measured. The results have been combined into a noise generation model which predicts the noise radiated by these engine sources and can be compared to the measured noise levels of the engine.

COMBUSTION PRESSURE - The source level for combustion noise was measured directly during operation of the engine with a pressure transducer in the combustion chamber of one of the cylinders. The cylinder pressure exerts a force both on the piston crown and on the cylinder head surface. The vibration response of the engine structure due to this pressure was determined from measurements in a non-running engine of the transfer mobilities of the various components along each vibration transmission path. The transfer mobility is a transfer function which measures the ratio of the vibration velocity at one point on the structure to the force exerted at another point. A prediction of the block vibration due to combustion when the engine is running is obtained by multiplying the total mobilities for each path by the combustion force (pressure times piston area) and adding the contributions from each path. Figure 27 presents a summary of the results of these measurements and a comparison of the predicted block vibration due to combustion with the measured vibration during the operation of the engine. This verifies that combustion is not a major source of vibration and radiated noise in this engine.

PISTON SLAP - The source level of piston slap cannot easily be measured directly. Therefore, an indirect measurement procedure has been used to determine the magnitude of the force generated. This was done by measuring the local vibration response of the cylinder liner at a point on the outer surface of the liner at the assumed height of major piston slap near TDC. A second experiment was conducted on a non-running engine to measure the drive-point mobility at the same point on the liner where the vibration response was measured. Since the drive-point mobility is the ratio of the velocity to the applied force at the point where the force is applied, the force generated by piston slap can be determined by dividing the measured velocity level by the



 $\langle \cdot \rangle$

11日、1日日、11日1日日、11日、1月日、1日間市内日本市内市

 \bigcirc

Figure 27. A Summary of the Combustion Source Model and Block Vibration for the 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM

والارد للتسائد فسادتها فسارين

drive-point mobility. The transfer mobility from piston slap to the engine surfaces was also measured.

Combining the force excitation level of the piston slap with the measured transfer mobility gives a prediction of the engine block vibration due to piston slap as shown in Figure 28. This shows that piston slap is a major source of block vibration, and therefore radiated noise, in the frequency range of 500-2000 Hz.

INJECTION FORCES - The DDA 6V-92TTA engine is equipped with unit injectors, each of which injects a specific amount of fuel into a cylinder by means of a cam-driven rocker arm assembly. A direct measurement of the dynamic force generated during injection is difficult. Therefore, an indirect measurement of the injector source level was obtained in a manner similar to that done for piston slap. The velocity of the injector rocker arm was measured during the operation of the engine. The force exerted on the rocker arm was obtained by dividing the measured velocity spectrum by the measured mobility of the rocker arm in its fully assembled condition.

Forces generated by the injectors are transmitted to the engine block by two paths: the first is through the injector casing to the head and the engine block; the second is through the cam push-rods, cam-shaft, bearings, and cam gears, to the block. The vibration transmission through each path was determined by physically disconnecting the injector rocker arm from the cam push rods and exciting the structure with a shaker attached to one or the other of the disconnected members.

Combining the force excitation level of the injectors and the measured transfer functions to the block gives a prediction of the engine block vibration due to the injectors, as shown in Figure 29. This shows that the injectors are a major source of vibration at and above 1000 Hz.

RADIATED NOISE - By summing the contributions to block vibration from these three sources, a nearly complete model of the engine vibration can be obtained for this engine. To



1

 $\overline{}$

Figure 28. A Summary of Piston Slap Source Model and Block Vibration for the 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM





 $\langle \cdot \rangle$

 $\langle \rangle$

9. A Summary of the Injector Source Model and Block Vibration for the 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM

بيود القادد والمصاب المتع
complete the noise generation model the noise radiated by each engine surface must be related to the block vibration. This was done by measuring first the vibration transmission from the block to the attached covers, and then the radiation efficiency of each surface vibration using the acoustic intensity technique.

These measured transfer functions were then used to predict the noise radiated by the engine. Results are shown in Figure 30 where they are compared to the total measured sound power levels of the engine measured in a reverberation room. There is good agreement between the predictions and measurements except in the 300-500 Hz range. In this range the engine noise is thought to be dominated by the Roots intake blower, which is required by the 6V-92 since it is a two-stroke engine. The blower has not been included in our modeling.

A summary of the contributions of each internal noise source to the overall sound power level of the engine is given in the first column of Table 2.

9.2 Evaluation of Tight-fit Pistons

 $\langle \cdot \rangle$

£ 2

Having identified injector forces and piston slap as the two major noise sources of the engine, work was done to develop design modifications to the engine structure to reduce the noise and vibration due to these sources without compromising the operating performance of the engine. A first prototype engine was constructed which incorporated design modifications to the injector train. These included the use of resilient bearings on the cam shafts and drive gears to isolate the block from the injector train vibrations. The design of these bearings is shown in Figure 31 and is described in more detail in Reference [17].

Of more interest here is the fact that tight-fit pistons were also used in this prototype engine as a means of reducing piston slap noise. An experimental set of tight-fit pistons was provided by Detroit Diesel Allison, which used a 0.002" coating of tin on the piston surface. The pistons were matched with specific standard liners to achieve a tape fit clearance of



 $\langle \cdot \rangle$

 \bigcirc

Figure 30. A Comparison of the Measured Sound Power Level with Those Predicted by the Noise Generation Model of the 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM, Full Load





والمحاوية الأراد الرازيون والمعققاتية

SOURCE		Prototype (Tight-fit Pistons)	Prototype (Modified Cylinder Liner)
Piston Slap	107 dB(A)	103 dB(A)	103 dB(A)
Injection Force	109	105	[104]
Combustion	100	100	100
Other	[99]*	[99]	[99]
TOTAL	111.5 dB(A)	108.5 dB(A)	108 dB(A)

 $\langle \cdot \rangle$

•

· 1999年1999年1999年1999年1999年1998年1998年1999年1999年1999年1998

ŝ

 \bigcirc

* The numbers in brackets are inferred levels.

Table 2. Summary of the Contributions of the Internal Noise Sources to the Overall Sound Power Level of the DDA 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM, Full Load

ţ

ويحتققون ويستوفر والالتقادة فالحقاد الواحدة ووالتا المتارك المترور الماري

.

ана сана во дока <u>на подана на раску с болека на спорек.</u> По се од 1979 на во станувата на раски на остана с

0.0030"-0.0035". This is a 40-65% reduction from the production tolerances of 0.0051"-0.0097".

Measurements were made on this prototype engine to evaluate in detail the effectiveness of the tight-fit pistons. The liner vibration was measured as before and an estimation was made of the magnitude of the piston slap force using the measured liner mobility. The frequency spectrum of the estimated impact force of the piston is shown in Figure 32 for both the tight-fit pistons and the standard design. It can be seen that the reduced clearance lowers the piston impact force by an average of about 5 dB over the entire frequency range except around 500 Hz where the force actually increases. The low level of piston slap force around 500 Hz in the standard engine is due to a resonance of the piston mass on the contact stiffness between the piston and liner which limits the force which the piston can exert on the liner in this frequency range. The tin coating appears to reduce this resonance to around 300 Hz.

The noise radiated by the prototype engine was measured and analyzed as before. Figure 33 shows the contributions of injector forces and piston slap to the total noise of the prototype engine. These results are summarized in the second column of Table 2. Both sources have been reduced by 4 dB(A) for an overall engine noise reduction of 3 dB(A).

9.3 Development of a Modified Cylinder Liner Design

/ N

As an alternative to tight-fit pistons, a cylinder liner design was developed which would reduce the amount of vibration transmission from the liner to the block, thereby reducing the radiated noise. The standard liner is mounted in the engine bore by a lip on the upper rim of the liner which is clamped between the head and the block (see Figure 34a). A high compressive load is applied to this lip in order to maintain the proper seal for combustion.

الرابي المراجع والأراث الراب والمتحمم محمد المراجع



Figure 32. A Comparison of the Estimated Piston Slap Force Spectra for Standard and Tight-Fit Pistons in the 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM, Full Load



 $\langle \cdot \rangle$

Figure 33. A Comparison of the Measured Sound Power Level of the First Prototype Engine with Those Predicted by the Noise Generation Models and Measured with the Standard 6V-92TTA at 1950 RPM, Full Load

ووالمتهمت فروق كالروبي بالوعث بمحادثها الالا محدده بالماليات

The vibration transmission through the clamped lip is very efficient in the 800-2000 Hz range because of several vibration modes of the engine block which are strongly excited at this location (see Figure 34c). This was overcome by a liner design which lowers the mounting in the block (Figure 34b) to a point where the block modes are not as strongly excited (see Figure 34c). This design has the added benefit of increasing the liner wall thickness in the region of the piston slap which reduces the level of the liner vibration due to the piston impact.

In order to carry the compressive load on the liner at the lower mounting point in the block, the head bolts were extended down below this point. This necessitated the re-routing of the water passage from the lower to the higher sections of the block. This was accomplished by using external water passages which were designed to be an integral part of the air box covers currently part of the standard design (see Figure 34b).

The effectiveness of this liner design in reducing piston slap noise was verified by performing vibration transmission measurements on a non-running engine with the modified liners installed. The measured mobilities of both the standard and modified liners are shown in Figure 35. A 5-8 dB reduction in the vibration responses of the engine with modified liners is achieved in the 800-2000 Hz range.

9.4 Evaluation of the Modified Cylinder Liner Design

1

A second prototype engine was constructed which incorporated the modified cylinder liner design as well as the injector train modifications used in the first prototype. The piston-liner clearances were carefully controlled to be between 0.006" and 0.007" which is in the middle of the range of production tolerances.

The analysis of piston slap noise was repeated for this engine so as to compare the effectiveness of the modified liner design with the standard and tight-fit piston designs. The measured liner vibration levels are shown in Figure 36 as compared





Figure 35. A Comparison of the Measured Vibration Response of the Cylinder Liner and Block for the Standard and Modified Liner Designs in the 6V-92TTA Engine

1

 \bigcirc



Figure 36. A Comparison of the Measured Cylinder Liner Vibration Levels for the Standard and Modified Liner Designs in the 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM, Full Load

and the second s

69

with those of the standard design. The vibration levels of the modified liner are reduced by 5-10 dB from 800-2000 Hz primarily because of its increased wall thickness and therefore reduced mobility to piston slap (see Figure 35). There is no significant change in the force levels of the piston impact computed from these results when compared with those in the standard engine. The piston slap noise reduction achieved by the modified liner is then primarily due to the change in the vibration transmission from the liner to the block.

The measured noise of this second prototype engine is shown in Figure 37 as compared to the original engine. A noise reduction of 3.5 dB(A) is achieved as shown in the third column of Table 2. The predicted levels for piston slap and injection forces are also included in Figure 37 for comparison. The modified liner design results in a 4 dB(A) reduction in piston slap noise which is the same as that obtained for tight-fit pistons.

It should also be noted that the additional noise reduction achieved in this engine above 2500 Hz is believed to be the result of a small change in the design of the resilient thrust bearings on the cam shaft after the tests on the first prototype engine. An inspection of the original resilient bearings indicated that there was excessive wear on the thrust surfaces of end cam bearings which was probably due to a breakdown in lubrication. The dimensions of these bearings were modified to enlarge the thrust surfaces so as to increase their load bearing capabilities. If the measured noise reduction above 2500 Hz in the second prototype engine can be attributed to a reduction in the injector source level (which has not been verified yet), then the injector noise level has been reduced by 5 dB(A).

 $\langle \rangle$



Figure 37. A Comparison of the Measured Sound Power Levels of the Second Prototype Engine with Those Predicted by the Noise Generation Models and Those Measured with the Standard 6V-92TTA Engine at 1950 RPM, Full Load

A STATE OF A

 \bigcirc

ويعافى المحاصين ومناورة والمراجب

9.5 Conclusions

1

The following conclusions can be drawn from this work:

- A design modification for the cylinder liner and block bore in the DDA 6V-92TTA engine has been successfully developed which reduces piston slap noise by 4 dB(A) without the adverse effects associated with tight-fit pistons. This reduction in piston slap noise is the same as that achieved by the use of tight-fit pistons in this engine.
- 2. Since the noise reductions obtained from tight-fit pistons and the modified cylinder liner are separate and additive, a design incorporating both of these treatments in the DDA 6V-92TTA engine could potentially achieve an 8 dB(A) reduction in piston slap noise. This would correspond to a total noise reduction of approximately 4.5 dB(A) in the second prototype engine design.
- 3. The design modifications used for the reduction of both the piston slap and injection noise levels were made under the requirements that they not adversely affect the performance of the engine. The modifications were designed into an existing block structure with only small modifications required in the block casting and no significant added weight.
- 4. The development of vibration transmission models, using vibration measurements on a running and nonrunning engine, is a useful analysis tool for identifying the types of design modifications which will achieve significant reductions in the radiated noise of the engine.

X. SUMMARY OF WORK ON THE CUMMINS NTC-350 ENGINE

The goal of the research in this phase was to demonstrate a 5 dB reduction in radiated noise by retrofitting an existing, popular heavy duty truck diesel engine, the Cummins NTC-350 Big Cam One engine. The study focused on the noise radiated by the surfaces of the engine and did not include exhaust, intake, or cooling fan noise since the noise control for these sources has already been demonstrated [19].

The work was carried out in five major stages:

1. Determining the engine noise characteristics.

- Developing a model which relates internal forces to external vibration or noise levels.
- Designing noise controls with constraints provided by the basic design and by the manufacturer of the engine.
- 4. Developing a demonstration engine.

 $(\cap$

5. Testing and evaluating the demonstration engine.

The baseline noise characteristics were determined which relate the total sound radiation spectra of the engine to the speed and load of operation. It became apparent that the noise emission is controlled equally by speed and load (Figure 38a,b). Next, the magnitude of the sound intensity radiation and the vibration characteristics from each of the various engine surfaces were measured in order to rank them according to their importance in the noise generation process. These measurements determined the basic noise emission characteristics of the engine in its standard configuration.



 a) NTC-350 Noise Spectra at 2100 RPM, 2 Load Conditions

٢__



b) NTC-350 Noise Spectra at 100% Load, 3 Speed Conditions

Figure 38.

ي من معظم وديان ريو و بالمنظم من ما من مع مد ال

Upon completing the overall noise emission survey, a noise generation model for the engine was developed. First, the levels of various internal sources (such as combustion pressure, piston impacts, injectors, bearings, gears, pumps, and air flow through valves) were determined through direct and indirect measurements (Figure 39a, b, c). Second, the characteristics of the vibration transmission through the engine structure, from each source location to the external surfaces, were determined from vibration response measurements on the disassembled engine (Figure 40a,b,c). Third, the sound radiation characteristics of each vibrating surface were determined by relating the sound intensity measurements to the vibration levels of the engine measured during operation of the engine in its standard configuration. Combining the results of the three procedures gave us a means of estimating quantitatively the contribution of each internal source to the total radiated noise.

From the outcome of the research, it appeared that piston slap is the major noise source with contribution from injectors at 2 kHz and combustion at 3.8 kHz which is associated with combustion chamber resonance (Figure 41). When all the sources were combined and compared to the measured data, generally good agreement was obtained (Figure 42).

Based on the guidelines derived from the modeling effort, it became clear that to achieve a 5 dBA overall reduction in truck noise it would be necessary to treat the excitation of piston slap primarily, with some treatment to the other sources. The most appropriate way of approaching piston slap excitation is to reduce the transmission of vibrational energy from the liner to the block through an impedance mismatch.

Several methods were investigated for treating piston slap. The most promising method was to increase the liner thickness for a higher local impedance, resulting in a reduction of power flow from the piston to the liner in conjunction with attaching the liner to the head and isolating the head from the block (see Figure 43 for schematic). This technique appears to have great noise reduction potential (see Figure 44) without incurring

the second second



 \bigcirc





جد د... بدينه هدي وجري

76

وكالدرائية العدمانا متعادا البرميممون والارام ومتدومات النام متدور مناعية متراجات













78

المالة المتحولين ودرارة المحافة

مستحدان القابل فبالبن أنشاب متقاب المناريب المراجع والمحمول وسمامهم والمراجع



significant penalties to other engine performance parameters, although the approach is slightly unorthodox. The technique will also benefit the transmission of vibrational energy from combustion excitation since one of the major paths for this source is through the head to the block.

To complete the noise treatment for combustion, a design for isolation of the crankshaft from the block was created using a resilient bearing concept. The same resilient bearing principle was applied to the injector rocker shaft in order to deal with the contribution of the injection process to overall noise at the 2 kHz band (see Figure 45 for design schematic).

In conclusion, the new design concepts mentioned here should result in an overall noise reduction greater than 5 dBA, but due to major delays in fabrication, the modified engine was not tested in a running configuration.

أوالصافحين وكالزوراط والانصاب معاجرته ويستخط المارك والروا

XI. CONCLUSIONS

t

This report has described and demonstrated various methods to model and reduce internal combustion engine noise which were developed and tested under a five-year research program at Cambridge Collaborative. The primary objective of the program was to evaluate techniques of reducing overall engine noise that would not result in penalties to other engine parameters such as fuel economy, emissions, weight, maintainability, etc. This objective was demonstrated in the work on the DDA 6V-92TTA engine in which an existing block was modified and an overall noise reduction of 4.5 dBA was obtained. It is our assessment that if these design approaches were to be implemented in a development program for new engines and new blocks could be casted, an even greater noise reduction could be achieved, on the order of 10 dBA.

One of the most important techniques developed during the research program was the method of transfer path analysis of vibration transmission within an engine structure. Transfer path analysis was found to be a viable and dependable method for understanding the transfer of vibrational energy from the excitation mechanisms within an engine to the radiating surfaces. Although transfer path analysis cannot be used to predict overall noise emission of an engine based on drawings and designs alone, it can predict noise emissions from an engine and their dominant sources based on measurements of a non-running engine quite accurately and rapidly. If transfer path analysis is utilized during the developmental stage of engine design, it could enable the designers to create a substantially quieter engine as well as prove to be a very cost-effective approach to noise control.

The conclusions of our extensive research have indicated that lower overall engine noise can be achieved through internal structural changes to an engine without sacrificing performance in other areas by using transfer path analysis as an evaluation tool for design changes.

XII. REFERENCES

- [1] DeJong, R.G. and N.E. Parsons, "High Frequency Vibration Transmission Through the Moving Parts of an Engine," SAE Paper 800405.
- [2] Rohrle, Manfred D., "Affecting Diesel Engine Noise by the Piston," Mahle GMBH (Germany), SAE Paper 750799.
- [3] DeJong, R.G. and N.E. Parsons, "Piston Slap Noise Reduction in a Vee-Block Diesel Engine," Cambridge Collaborative, Inc., SAE Paper 820240.
- [4] Cremer, L., M. Heckl, and E.E. Ungar, <u>Structure-borne</u> Sound, Springer Verlag, Berlin, 1973.
- [5] Lyon, R.H., <u>Statistical Energy Analysis of Dynamic Systems:</u> <u>Theory and Applications</u>, The M.I.T. Press, Cambridge, MA, 1975.
- [6] Neubert, V.H., "Series Solutions for Structural Mobility," J. Acoust. Soc. Am. 38, pp. 867-876, 1965.
- [7] DeJong, R.G., "Vibrational Energy Transfer in a Diesel Engine," Sc.D. Thesis, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 1976.
- [8] Gross, H., "Noise Control of Air-Cooled Diesel Engines," Presented at the Tenth Annual Noise Control in Internal Combustion Engines Meeting, April 27-28, 1978.
- [9] Thien, G.E. and H.A. Fachback, "Design Concepts of Diesel Engines with Low Noise Emission," SAE Paper 750838.
- [10] Kabele, D.F. and G.A. Anderkay, "Techniques of Quieting the Diesel," SAE Paper 750839.

82

والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع المراجع الموجون المراجع والمواجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع

والمراجع المراجع والمتعور بمتهدد وتمتعا متحم والمراجع

- [11] Lyon, R.H. and R.G. DeJong, "Designing Diesel Engines for Reduced Noise," Proceedings of the EPA-University Noise Seminar 1976, NTIS #PB-265-114.
- [12] Work sponsored by DOT Contract No. DOT-TSC-1013 carried out at Calspan Corporation.
- [13] Priede, T., "The Problems of Noise of Engines in Different Vehicle Groups," SAE Paper 750795.
- [14] Anderton, D. and V.K. Duggal, "Effect of Turbocharging on Diesel Engine Noise, Emissions and Performance," SAE Paper 750797.
- [15] Munro, R. and A. Parker, "Transverse Movement Analysis and Its Influence on Diesel Piston Design," SAE Paper 750800.
- [16] Haddad, S.D. and D.A. Howard, "Analysis of Piston Slap-Induced Noise and Assessment of Some Methods of Control in Diesel Engines," SAE Paper 800517
- [17] DeJong, R.G., "Using Vibration Transmission Analyses in the Design of Quiet Engines," Presented at the GM International Symposium on Engine Noise: Excitation, Vibration and Radiation, October 11-13, 1981.
- [18] DeJong, R.G. and J.E. Manning, "Modeling of Vibration Transmission in Engines to Achieve Noise Reduction," SAE Paper 790360.

 \square

[19] "A Baseline Study of the Parameters Affecting Diesel Engine Intake and Exhaust Silencer Design," Final Report to DOT, prepared by the Donaldson Co., Inc., April 1973.

83

يستريب مسترعهم منتقرار فالمتصفح بالتربي المتحمين والمتحمين والمتحمين والمتحمي والمتحاد والمتحد والمتحمد المتحقي

and an and the second sec

Please read Instructions on the rever	to before cample ting)
11. ПЕРОНТ NO. [2.] ЕРА 550/9-82-334	3. RECIPIENT'S ACCESSION NO.
A TITLE AND SUBTITLE	5. REPORT DATE
Analysis and Control of Mechanical Noise	in July 1982
Internal Combustion Engines	III 8. PERFORMING DRGANTZATION CODE
Natan E. Parsons, Richard G. DeJong, and Jerome E. Manning	8. PENFORMING OBGANIZATION REPORT F
PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME AND ADDRESS	10. PROGRAM ELEMENT ND.
P.O. Box 74 Kondall Souano	11. CONTHACT/ORANT NO.
Cambridge, Massachusetts 02142	68-01-4737
12. SPONSORING AGENCY NAME AND ADDRESS	13. TYPE OF REPORT AND PERIOD COVERE
Office of Noise Abatement	Final 12/// - 6/82
U.S. Environmental Protection Agency	
Washington, D.C. 20460	EPA-ONA
This report reviews the state-of-the-an engine noise reduction and presents new to block vibration and radiated noise. A vib based on measured mobilities was developed identifying noise sources and vibration to	rt for internal combustion echniques for reducing engine pration analysis technique I as a diagnostic tool for paremission paths. This
This report reviews the state-of-the-an engine noise reduction and presents new to block vibration and radiated noise. A vib based on measured mobilities was developed identifying noise sources and vibration tr technique makes it possible to identify ar noise within the engine. New design techn bearings and modified cylinder liners are	rt for internal combustion echniques for reducing engine oration analysis technique I as a diagnostic tool for ransmission paths. This Id rank order the sources of liques using resilient also described.
This report reviews the state-of-the-an engine noise reduction and presents new to block vibration and radiated noise. A vib based on measured mobilities was developed identifying noise sources and vibration tr technique makes it possible to identify ar noise within the engine. New design techn bearings and modified cylinder liners are	rt for internal combustion echniques for reducing engine oration analysis technique d as a diagnostic tool for ransmission paths. This id rank order the sources of liques using resilient also described.
This report reviews the state-of-the-an engine noise reduction and presents new to block vibration and radiated noise. A vib based on measured mobilities was developed identifying noise sources and vibration tr technique makes it possible to identify ar noise within the engine. New design techn bearings and modified cylinder liners are reserved.	rt for internal combustion echniques for reducing engine pration analysis technique I as a diagnostic tool for ransmission paths. This id rank order the sources of iques using resilient also described.
This report reviews the state-of-the-an engine noise reduction and presents new to block vibration and radiated noise. A vib based on measured mobilities was developed identifying noise sources and vibration tr technique makes it possible to identify ar noise within the engine. New design techn bearings and modified cylinder liners are <u>Rev WORDS AND DOCUMENT</u> <u>DESCRIPTORS</u>	rt for internal combustion echniques for reducing engine pration analysis technique d as a diagnostic tool for ransmission paths. This id rank order the sources of liques using resilient also described.
This report reviews the state-of-the-an engine noise reduction and presents new to block vibration and radiated noise. A vib based on measured mobilities was developed identifying noise sources and vibration tr technique makes it possible to identify ar noise within the engine. New design techn bearings and modified cylinder liners are bearings and modified cylinder liners are bearings and modified cylinder liners are bearings and modified cylinder liners are	rt for internal combustion echniques for reducing engine pration analysis technique I as a diagnostic tool for ansmission paths. This id rank order the sources of iques using resilient also described.
This report reviews the state-of-the-an engine noise reduction and presents new to block vibration and radiated noise. A vib based on measured mobilities was developed identifying noise sources and vibration tr technique makes it possible to identify ar noise within the engine. New design techn bearings and modified cylinder liners are bearings and modified cylinder liners are bearings and modified cylinder liners are bear bear bear bear bear bear bear	rt for internal combustion echniques for reducing engine pration analysis technique I as a diagnostic tool for ansmission paths. This id rank order the sources of iques using resilient also described.
This report reviews the state-of-the-an engine noise reduction and presents new to block vibration and radiated noise. A vib based on measured mobilities was developed identifying noise sources and vibration tr technique makes it possible to identify ar noise within the engine. New design techn bearings and modified cylinder liners are bearings and modified cylinder liners are bearings and modified cylinder liners are bearings and bearings are bearings and bearings are bear bearings and bearings are bear bear bear bear bear bear bear	TANALYSIS
This report reviews the state-of-the-an engine noise reduction and presents new te block vibration and radiated noise. A vib based on measured mobilities was developed identifying noise sources and vibration tr technique makes it possible to identify ar noise within the engine. New design techr bearings and modified cylinder liners are bearings are bear bear bear bear bear bear bear	AMALYSIS
This report reviews the state-of-the-an engine noise reduction and presents new to block vibration and radiated noise. A vib based on measured mobilities was developed identifying noise sources and vibration tr technique makes it possible to identify ar noise within the engine. New design techn bearings and modified cylinder liners are bearings are bear bear bear bear bear bear bear	rt for internal combustion echniques for reducing engine pration analysis technique d as a diagnostic tool for "ansmission paths. This id rank order the sources of iques using resilient also described.
This report reviews the state-of-the-an engine noise reduction and presents new to block vibration and radiated noise. A vib based on measured mobilities was developed identifying noise sources and vibration tr technique makes it possible to identify ar noise within the engine. New design techn bearings and modified cylinder liners are <u>becomptons</u> hitter loise fibration ingine ruck hitter	AMALVSIS
This report reviews the state-of-the-an engine noise reduction and presents new to block vibration and radiated noise. A vib based on measured mobilities was developed identifying noise sources and vibration tr technique makes it possible to identify ar noise within the engine. New design techn bearings and modified cylinder liners are <u>bearings and modified cylinder liners are</u> <u>beschiptons</u> biose libration ingine ruck liesel <u>costimuutonestationent</u> alease to Public	AMALVEIS INTY ELASS (1) in Remark Inty ELA

والمراجبين والمنافية بسينية والمتحمية فيستم ويسم والمراجع ويتم محمدته أترابي شمارها والمتحميص

5

والمراجعة ترويه والمعطوف والمتعاصين الم